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NEWQ: Should agencies discuss vaccination plans with their employee unions? 

A: Yes. Because agencies need to act quickly due to the COVID-19 emergency and to protect 
the health and safety of federal employees, contractor employees, and visitors, agencies 
should engage with employee unions at their earliest opportunity regarding the 
requirement for agency employees to be vaccinated. The Government-wide policy covers 
specific implementation steps that agencies need to take, as well as a deadline for 
implementation. Additional guidance on the policy will be forthcoming that will address 
further implementation issues. Accordingly, bargaining over this Government-wide policy 
will be limited to impact and implementation issues not otherwise addressed in the 
guidance. Moreover, agencies must implement Government-wide policy by the deadline, so 
any bargaining that has not been completed by the time implementation must begin will 
have to be finished post-implementation. 

 

 


